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Dialing in from the Diaspora (Associates Style)  
By Richard Allegra, Boston Associate, California Resident 

No. It’s not Mother Hecker calling him to dinner. Like 
always, I’m looking for my prayer card to prop up by the 
phone, minutes before the Pauli’s Associates in Diaspora 
virtual meeting. 

Once a month, Associates from around the country 
meet for prayer, reflection and sharing on the phone with Fr. 
Michael Kallock. A core group including Kathy, Rita, Reg, and 
I have been meeting for the last couple of years, with others 
joining when they can. We each share the experience of 
having been involved with a local group, but having moved 
away for retirement, job or family reasons.  

We owe a debt to the Associates Board and Fr. Frank 
Desiderio for making this connection with the Paulists and 
Associates possible. We’ve prayed together from the Paulist 
Prayer Book in the past, and more recently have followed the 
program in each month’s Associates World, which, along with 
Paulist social media, is like a lifeline for us, drawing us close to the rest of you. 

The challenge for the Diaspora group is not being near a church staffed by Paulists, or one with 
an Associates group. We all speak fondly of the people that we knew. Nevertheless, we each are 
involved in various ministries and activities where we live and try to bring the spirit of Isaac Hecker to 
what we do. 

For my own part, I’ve been thinking about ways to bring something of the Paulist charism to my 
home. I’m in the Diocese of San Bernardino in California, which has one of the largest Latino 
populations in the US.  Last year the Permanent Diaconate, and the Lay Leadership training graduating 
classes were exclusively Latino, with the latter including a number of younger people. It’s fun to witness 
the future of the Church in America.  

My image of Hecker is strongly tied to his Northeastern roots. I often wonder how he translates to 
other cultures; that might be something for all of us to ponder in our groups. 

Despite our being out in the “wilderness,” know that the Associates in the Diaspora regularly pray 
for the rest of the Associates, Paulist priests, novices and seminarians, and support you in your work. 

Figure 1: By the way, I found him. 
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Behind the Scenes: A Glimpse into the Early Years  
By Michelle Levy and Christina Orozco, Assistant Paulist Archivists 

 

For the Birthday Bicentennial celebration of Fr. Hecker, the archive has planned the exhibit 

Treasures from the Vault: Highlights from the 

collection of Servant of God Isaac T. Hecker. 

There are three exhibits planned through the 

Bicentennial year, the first being showcased is A 

Glimpse into the Early Years. It highlights Fr. 

Hecker’s relationship with his family during his time 

of self-discovery at Brook Farm, shortly before his 

decision to try Fruitlands. It also includes some of 

the books that made up his personal library in his 

early years. A Glimpse into the Early Years is 

currently being displayed in the first floor hallway 

by the elevator, in the rectory at 59th Street. 

The selection of correspondence was 

chosen in order to illustrate the bond Fr. Hecker had 

with his family. The correspondence was also chosen to showcase a secular aspect of Fr. Hecker’s life 

that is typically not highlighted when discussing his life story. The letter from February 22, 1843 in 

particular displays this, as it briefly 

mentions his sister Elizabeth. The 

records in the collection related to 

her are very sparse, unfortunately 

we can only gets hints as to her 

relationship with the family. In the 

letter dated June 12, 1843, Fr. 

Hecker writes a line to his father, 

John Hecker Sr., thanking him for 

sending him a tract and stating his 

desire to accompany his father to 

see Dr. Krummacher. While there is 

a narrative that John Sr. abandoned 

the family early in Fr. Hecker’s life, 

the letters in the exhibit imply that in 

1843 John Sr. was present in the 

Hecker household. The full extent of 

his role in the family is unclear at this 

point in time. Since we decided to focus on Fr. Hecker’s early years, this particular exhibit does not 

showcase the friendship between Josephine Hecker, the wife of George Hecker, and Fr. Hecker.  

Figure 2: Close up of replicas of Fr. Hecker’s 
letters to his family. 

Figure 3: Recycled catalogs, Keurig Coffee Cups, Coffee 
Filters, Gauze pad, Gloves, Mug and scissors were some of 
the tools used in the aging process of the replicas 
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All items displayed in these 

exhibits are replicas from the collection 

of Fr. Hecker. The original objects from 

the collection were digitized, not in their 

entirety, only specific pages for the 

exhibit. The majority of the scanned 

items were then printed on cardstock, 

and then cut and folded to have the 

edges reflect the wear and tearing of the 

original. Then, to age the appearance, 

the letters were stained with black tea (to 

brown the paper) and chai tea (for a 

reddish tone). It was quickly determined 

that green tea did not have the desired 

staining affect, as it has a more yellow 

tone that did not match well with the 

original items. The transcripts were already included 

with the original letters; so they were scanned, 

ocr’ed (optical character recognition), and reprinted 

to accompany the replicated letters. While the aging 

process for the letters were done relatively quickly, 

the process of aging the replicated books was a little 

bit more involved.  

 

 

The scanned pages of the books had to be 

edited prior to printing. This was done in Corel 

PaintShop Pro, which is a program similar to Adobe 

Photoshop. None of the text was edited, but the 

scans were resized. For most, extra pages were 

added digitally to the sides to give the appearance 

of more volume and of an open book laying flat. For 

Fr. Hecker’s copy of the Missale Romanum and 

Holy Bible, Douay Rheims, a holiday catalog and an 

old finance book were used respectively as a base 

and the selected pages were glued on to the book. 

Since plain printer paper was used for these two 

Figure 4: Twinings Spiced Apple Chai Tea provided the 
reddish tint, Celestial Seasons Victorian Earl Grey 
provided the base brown color and the gauze pad and 
strip created the age spots on the letters. 

Figure 5: The top row demonstrates the later 
stages of the aging process. The bottom row 
demonstrates the earlier stages. The replicated 
letters were laid out flat to dry near a heater. 

Figure 6: A close up of the Missale Romanum, Page 
94 after it was glued from the spine to the edge of 
the holiday catalog prior to aging. 
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replicas the aging process took more time.  Each layer of aging needed to dry completely before the next 

layer could be done. The edges of the books were stained in a similar fashion as the letters, but coffee 

grounds were added for a deeper staining affect than the letters. 

A Glimpse into the Early Years will be displayed until May 2019, when it will be switched to the 

second exhibit Books from the library of Rev. Isaac T. Hecker, C.S.P. The third exhibit In his own 

words: A Future Brighter Than Any Past will be on display in December 2019 to close out the 

bicentennial birthday exhibit series and to celebrate his actual 200th birthday. We also plan to have a post 

to supplement the following exhibits. 

 

 

 

  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  

Figure 5: Michelle Levy (standing) and Christina Orozco 
(seated) are the Assistant Archivists of the Paulist Fathers 
and are based in New York City. 
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Upcoming Pilgrimages, Retreats, 

Events 

The Footsteps of St. Paul: Greece and 

the Islands: May 21 – June 1, 2019 

Join Fathers Thomas A. Kane and Rich Andre 

for a 12-day pilgrimage to Greece and the Islands. 

Who better to explore Pauline sites than two members 

of the Paulist Fathers? St. Paul, our patron saint, is a 

key inspiration in our lives and ministry! Fr. Thomas has traveled extensively throughout the world, 

leading many pilgrimages in Greece and Turkey. His knowledge of art and culture will enhance the 

spiritual depth of our time together with special prayer services and liturgies. Fr. Rich has journeyed to 

the Holy Land, bringing scriptural insights and a liturgical enthusiasm to the group. 

The Loyola Experience: July 4-14 

A ten-day Retreat Pilgrimage into the Heart of Ignatius Loyola with Frs. Thomas A. Kane, CSP 
and Geoff Wheaton, SJ. Our life is a pilgrimage, a journey of faith to deeper communion with God and 
with one another.  In many traditions, the faithful travel as pilgrims along the paths of the saints. Join us 
on this retreat-pilgrimage to Spain as we pray together, enjoy new sites, experience community, and 
deepen our awareness of God’s grace. As we trace the life and spirituality of St. Ignatius Loyola, we also 
celebrate the common life we share with fine wines and regional foods. 

We begin in Bilbao with a visit to the Guggenheim Museum and continue to the town of Azpeitia for a 
three-day retreat at the Casa Arrupe near the Sanctuary of Loyola. We have retreat talks on the life of 
Ignatius of Loyola and special prayer opportunities at various pilgrimage sites nearby.  We journey next 
to Pamplona, where Ignatius was wounded, then on to Javier, the birthplace of St. Francis Xavier.  As 
we make our way south, we visit the ancient monastery of Leyre. 

Come join us in discovering the richness of our vast spiritual tradition as we journey through these 
historic lands.  This pilgrimage promises to broaden your faith and be one of the most memorable 
experiences of your life.  Registration will open and a complete itinerary will be available in fall 
2018. 

The Splendors of Eastern Europe and 

Oberammergau - September 19-October 

1, 2020 

An 11-day pilgrimage with Paulist Father 
Thomas A. Kane on an unforgettable pilgrimage to 
Eastern Europe. See the once-a-decade performance 
of the world-famous Oberammergau passion play and 
explore the breathtaking cities of Budapest, Prague, 
and Vienna. Register online at: 
http://www.paulist.org/pilgrimages/eastern-europe/ 



P A U L I S T  A S S O C I A T E S  

 

Page 6 of 10 

It is with great pleasure and excitement that I invite you to join us on our Splendors of Eastern 
Europe and Oberammergau pilgrimage with a once-in-a-lifetime opportunity to attend the world famous 
Passion Play in 2020. The villagers of Oberammergau first performed the play in 1634 in fulfillment of 
their promise to God for sparing them from the Black Plague, and it has been presented there every ten 
years since then. 

Our journey will take us to some of Europe’s most interesting countries including the Czech 
Republic, Hungary, Austria and Germany. The scenery is absolutely spectacular as we travel through 
the plains and valleys of the magnificent Eastern European countryside. The points of interest are very 
diverse, spotlighting historical places and natural wonders. We will also celebrate the liturgy in some 
wonderful churches along the way. 

In addition to our time in Oberammergau, we will have the opportunity to enjoy visits to Prague, 
the beautiful 1,000-year-old capital of the Czech Republic; Budapest, Hungary’s enchanting capital on 
the Danube River; Vienna, Austria’s elegant city with an old world ambience and a rich musical heritage; 
and Munich, the capital of Bavaria. 

The price of our tour includes roundtrip airfare, first class/select hotels and guesthouses in 
Oberammergau, most meals, first class admission tickets for the Passion Play, the services of a 
professional tour director and sightseeing in a deluxe motor coach. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Renewing Promises and Updating Lists of Associates  
We are always happy to hear about new Associates taking promises as well as current Paulists 

renewing theirs. Please post notices and photos on Facebook and let us know so we can add the 

information in this newsletter.  

When these renewals take place, it would be helpful to all if the local coordinator would send an 

updated list of Associates to Kathleen Lossau so she can keep our contact list current. Please email 

contact information for those taking first promises and those renewing promises as well as a list of those 

who have opted not to renewing promises to Kathleen Lossau <klossau@austin.rr.com>. 

 

Looking for Newsletter Input  

New material for Associates World is always welcome. We would love to hear what is going on with 

your local organization. If you have material for the newsletter please contact Denis Hurley 

<dhpc18@gmail.com>. 

 

 

 

SAVE THE DATE 

Paulist National Retreat 

 22 – 26 July 2019 
 

mailto:klossau@austin.rr.com
mailto:dhpc18@gmail.com
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Paulist Associate Board: Visions/Thoughts/Reflections 
By Rev. Joe Scott, CSP  

I was born in Boston, Massachusetts and baptized at St. Anne’s 

parish by Paulist Father Joe Quinn. I had no further contact with the 

Paulists until I was 16. I had moved with my family to Los Angeles and 

Fr. Ellwood(Bud) Kieser preached a retreat day at Notre Dame High 

School where I was a student. I was impressed by what he had to say 

and contacted Fr. Ed Donovan at St. Paul the Apostle parish in Los 

Angeles. 

 I joined the Paulist seminary in 1964 and was ordained in 1973. 

My ministry as a priest has included campus ministry at U.C. Barbara, 

the University of Texas and the Ohio State University. I served as an 

editor at Paulist Press and as assistant director of the Paulist Novitiate. 

I also was on the parish staffs of St. Philip Neri in Portland, Old St. 

Mary’s in Chicago and St. Paul the Apostle parish and school in Los 

Angeles. Since 2016 I’ve been associate pastor at Old St., Mary’s 

Cathedral in San Francisco. Our parish is small but diverse, serving the 

Chinese community of Chinatown, local business folks in the financial 

district and tourists from all parts of the world.  

My first contact with Paulist Associates came at St. Paul the 

Apostle parish in New York. I didn’t work directly with them but 

attended many Associates events and enjoyed getting to know them. I believe this was one of the very 

first Paulist Associate groups. Frs. Tim Sullivan and Mike Kallock worked closely with this group and I 

attended some of their sessions.  

When I went to Los Angeles I was new on the parish staff and the Paulist Associates were the 

first group to reach out and welcome me. They kept inviting me to their meetings and I kept attending. 

Fr. Ted Vierra had been serving as a mentor for the group and after awhile he asked me if I would take 

over that responsibility. I participated in retreats and formation sessions. The L.A. group was active and 

committed and the eleven Paulist priests in the house were supportive which made my participation with 

the associates easy. A highlight was the annual renewal of vows on the Sunday nearest January 25, 

followed by a great Italian dinner at the Paulist house.  

Fr. Frank DeSiano asked me to serve on the Paulist Associates Board around 2004 and we 

worked on putting together the Paulist Associates Handbook. Last year Fr. Frank Desiderio invited me to 

come back on the Board. I have enjoyed working with the members of the Board and getting re-

acquainted with David Rooney who was a Los Angeles Associate during my time there. I look forward to 

participating in the Associates diaspora group and working with all of you in the next year. 

 

We Welcome New Board Member: Carol Wagner Williams   

We are pleased to announce that with the sad passing of Cathy Hoekstra, Carol Wagner Williams 

has graciously accepted filling in for Cathy. Carol was next in line to replace any of the present lay 

associates should they not finish their term. 

 

Figure 6: Fr. Joe Scott, CSP 
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Proposed Program for This Month 
 (It is strongly suggested during the Bicentennial Year of Hecker’s Birth that all groups 

follow the basic theme for the designated month.) 

Submitted by Mike Kallock, CSP 

 
THEME: Hecker’s Experience of God and Search for God. 

 

OPENING PRAYER:  

During this the Bicentennial Year of Servant Isaac Hecker’s birth, let us pray.  Father Hecker we 

ask you: inspire us and energize us with the same zeal and confidence you had in spreading the 

Good News of Jesus Christ in your time and place. Amen 

 

READING (IN ADVANCE OF THE MEETING): 

 

David J. O’Brien wrote the following in pages 19-20 of Isaac Hecker: An American Catholic: 

 

In the late spring or early summer of 1842 something happened, something so 

profound that it shook the center of Hecker’s young life and drove him into new and 

unexpected paths. The experienced constituted perhaps the central moment of Isaac 

Hecker’s life. Whatever else happened to him, he remained convinced that a power 

had touched his life, called him to something, he knew not what, and made him 

special in ways that startled him. 

 

I think that by the end of Hecker’s life, he would clearly say that this significant spiritual experience 

that he had in 1842 was an experience of the Holy Spirit. The Holy Spirit was calling and leading 

Hecker into the Catholic Church, and eventually leading him into founding the Paulist Fathers. The 

mystical experience Hecker had in his early life would reach its fulfillment in the work and mission 

of the Paulist Fathers.  

 

SHARING/DISCUSSION:  

We all have had a variety of experiences of God. Have you had any profound experiences of God 

that you believe like Hecker were fundamental, foundational to your life and faith? Or, like many, 

was your experience of God and your faith more gradual, subtle, often coming through your 

experience of others, especially family and love ones?   

  

REFLECTION: Hecker’s Search for God 

A striking characteristic of Hecker’s faith journey was as a seeker. He sought in and with the 

Transcendentalists a faith and a purpose to his life. So too Hecker spent time in the utopian 

communities of Brook Farm and Fruitlands looking for the right response to his earlier spiritual 

experience. His restless search eventually led him into the Catholic Church, then the 

Redemptorists, and finally into founding the Paulist Fathers. One might even say to the end of his 
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life he kept seeking for a deeper relationship to the Holy Spirit and always trying to find a more 

effective way to spread the Gospel.  

 

 SHARING/DISCUSSION: 

As a Paulist, I can honestly say Hecker as a Searcher and Seeker speaks to my faith journey. I 

believe that many Paulist are attracted to the Paulists because they like Hecker were searching for 

a deeper relationship to God and purpose to their lives.  

 

Has your faith journey been one marked by discontent with where you have been in your spiritual 

life? Some come to the Paulists and the Paulist Associates after a restless journey of faith; for 

instance, from having no faith, or as an agnostic, or from some other religion, or from passing 

through other Christian denominations, or even moving from Catholic parish to parish until they felt 

at home in a Paulist parish.  

 

In my faith journey I remained Catholic all my life, but I was dissatisfied in the parishes of my youth 

and young adult life. I kept searching within the Catholic church until I found my place in the 

Paulists and its Mission to Modern America.  

 

How would you describe your journey of faith? Has it been one mark by searching for a deeper 

spirituality and have you now found it in the Paulist Associates? 

 

NEWS/ANNOUNCEMENTS: 

 

CLOSING PRAYER: 

We lift up our closing prayer to you, Servant Isaac Hecker. Help us Father Hecker to grow in our 

understanding of you. Help us most of all to imitate you in your confidence in the Holy Spirit. May 

you and the Holy Spirit lead us into living out more deeply the Gospel in our time and place. Amen 

 

 

  



P A U L I S T  A S S O C I A T E S  

 

Page 10 of 10 

 

Contacts 

PAULIST ASSOCIATES WEB SITE 

http://www.paulist.org/associates/paulist-associates  

BOARD MEMBERS  

Carol Wagner Williams 

Tucson, AZ  

831professor@gmail.com 

 

Frank Desiderio, CSP  

frankd@paulist.org 

 

Katherine Murphy Mertzlufft 

Columbus, OH 

ktmm608@gmail.com 
 

 
 

Joe Scott, CSP 

frjoe@oldsaintmarys.org  

 

David Rooney 

Chicago, IL 

drooney@ymail.com  

 

Mary Sullivan 

Boston, MA  

maryjsullivan6@gmail.com 

FIND US ON FACEBOOK 

https://www.facebook.com/groups/paulistassociates/ 

PAULIST ASSOCIATES NATIONAL DIRECTOR  

Mike Kallock, CSP  

Paulist General Office 

P.O. Box 20606 

New York, NY 10023 

kallockcsp@paulist.org 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

PRAYER FOR THE INTERCESSION OF FATHER ISAAC T. HECKER, SERVANT OF GOD  

Heavenly Father, you called your servant Isaac Thomas Hecker to 

preach the Gospel to the people of North America and through his 

teaching, to know the peace and the power of your indwelling Spirit. He 

walked in the footsteps of Saint Paul the Apostle, and like Paul spoke your 

Word with a zeal for souls and a burning love for all who came to him in 

need.  

Look upon us this day, with compassion and hope. Hear our 

prayer. We ask that through the intercession of Father Hecker your 

servant, you might grant us (state the request).  

We ask this in the name of Jesus Christ, Your Son, Our Lord, who 

lives and reigns with You and the Holy Spirit. One God, forever and ever. 

Amen. 

When you pray this prayer, and if you believe that you have 

received any favors through Hecker’s intercession, please contact the 

Office of the Cause for Canonization of Servant of God, Isaac Hecker at 

heckercause@paulist.org. Visit the web site: http://www.isaachecker.org/ to 

learn more about his life and the cause for his canonization.  

PAULIST ASSOCIATES PROMISE 

I believe that I am drawn by the Holy Spirit to the spirituality and qualities of the Paulist 
Community.  

I have discerned both by prayer and study that God calls me to become associated with the Paulists.  
I promise that I will pray for the works of the Paulist Society, meet with others,  

who are also members of the Paulist Associates, for spiritual sharing and formation;  
and I seek to embody the apostolic qualities of the Paulists in my daily life. 

Attentive to the Holy Spirit and faithful to the example of St. Paul and the charism of Father Isaac 
Hecker,  

I commit myself for one year of membership in the Paulist Associates. 

http://www.paulist.org/associates/paulist-associates
mailto:831professor@gmail.com
mailto:frankd@paulist.org
mailto:frjoe@oldsaintmarys.org
mailto:drooney@ymail.com
mailto:maryjsullivan6@gmail.com
https://www.facebook.com/groups/paulistassociates/
mailto:heckercause@paulist.org
http://www.isaachecker.org/
https://www.facebook.com/groups/paulistassociates/

